
Agreement between the Government of the Kingdom of 
Sweden and the Government of the Socialist Republic 
of Vietnam on the Promotion and Reciprocal Protection 
of Investments 

The Government of the Kingdom of Sweden and the 
Government of the Socialist Republic of Vietnam, 

desiring to intensify economic cooperation to the 
mutual benefit of ~oth countries and to maintain fair 
and equitable conditions for investments by investors 
of one Contracting Party in the territory of the 
other Contracting Party, 

recognizing that the promotion and protection of such 
investments favour the expansion of the economic 
relations between the two Contracting Parties and 
stimulate invest~ent initiatives, 

have agreed as follows: 

Article 1 

Definitions 

For the purposes of this Agreement 

(1) The term "investment" shall comprise every kind 
of asset, invested by an investor of one Contracting 
Party in the territory of the other Contracting 
Party, provided that the investment has been made in 
accordance with the laws and regulations of the other 
Contracting Party, and shall include in particular, 
though not exclusively: 

(a) movable and immovable property as well as any 
other property rights, such as mortgage, lien, 
pledge, usufruct and similar rights; 



(b) shares and other kincs of interest in companies; 

(c' ~itle to money or any perfor~ance having an 
cconom~c value; 

(d) pat~nts, other industrial pre~erty rights, 
technical 9rccesses, trace names, know-hew ane other 
i~tellsct~al proge~ty rights as well as gccdw:ll; a~d 

(~) bus:~ess cGncess:on3 con£er:ec by law, 
ac~inist:!tiye decisions Ot con~racts, including 
concessions to searc~ :0:, c~lt:vate, e~~ract or 
e~?loit nat~ral resources. 

A cha~ga in t~a for~ in which assets are invested 
dees net af:ect their character as invest~ent. 

(2) Goeds t~at uneer a leasing agreement are pleced 
at the dis?osal of a leSSee in the territory of one 
Contract:n; Part7 by a lessor being a natienal of the 
other C~ntracting Party or a le~al perscn having its 
seat i~ t~e territory c: that Cont~acting Party, 
shall je treated not less favourscly thae an 
i~v~5t~~~t. 

(3) The ts:~ "investor " 5h~11 mean: 

(a) any nat~=al person who is a national oE a 
Contracting Party in accordance with its la~s; and 

(b) any legal person having its se~t in the ter~itory 
of either Contracting Party, or in a third country 
with a predominant interest of an investor of aithe~ 
Contracting Party. 

(4) The ter~ "territory" in relation to & Contracting 
Party includes the territorial sea, maritime zo~e 0: 
continental shelf where that Contracting Part7 
e~ercises its sovereignty, sovereign rights or 
jurisdic~ion in acccrdance Ni~~ icternational la~ . 

Ar~ic~ 

Promotion a~d Protecticn of rnv~stment~ 

(1) Each Contracting Party shall at all times ensure 
fair and e~uitable treatment of the investments by 
investors of the other Contracting ?3rty and shall 
not impair the management, maintenance, use, 
enjoyment or disposal thereof by unreasonable 
measures, such as restrictions o~ ~urchasd5 of raw 



materials, components anc units, a~xi!iary m~tp.rials, 
energy and fuel as well as means of production and 
o~eration of all kind$. In connectiDn with the 
p~ocureclent of such materials ane services as 
mentioned above, the investor shall have the right to 
freely select the supolier on the most favourable 
terms available. The'investor shall also have the 
right to freely sell products abroad and can sell 
products within the country in accordance with the 
laws and regulations in force and no hindrance on 
such sales or other measures with similar effect 
should be instituted. 

(2) In connec~ion with the transport of goods or of 
personnel associated with an invest~enc. the investor 
shall have the ri;h~ to freely select the carrier. 

(3) Subject to the laws and regulations relating to 
the entry and sojourn nf aliens. individuals working 
for an investor of one Contracting Party. as well as 
me~£ers of their household. shall be per~itted to 
enter into, remain on and leave t~e territory of the 
other Contracting Party for the purpose 0: carrying 
out activities associated with investments in the 
territory of t~e la~ter Contracting ?ar~y. 

(4) Each Contracting Party shall, subject to its 
general policy in t~e field of foreign invest~ent, 
promote in its territory invest~ents by investors of 
the ot~er Contrac~in~ Party and shall ac~it such 
ingest~ents in accordance with its legis~ation. 

(5) In order to create favo~rable conditions for 
assessing the financial position anc results of 
activities related to invest~ents in the territory of 
one of the Contracting Parties, this Contracting 
Party shall - without prejudice to its own national 
requirements for bookkeeping and auditing - permit 
the invest~ent to be subject also to bookkeeping and 
auditing accordin; t~ standards which the investor is 
subjected to by his national requirements or 
according to internationally accepted standards (e.g. 
International Accc~nting Standards (l~S) drawn up by 
the International Acccunting St~ndards Co~nittee 
(lASe». T~e result of such aCCOI!ntancy an~ audit 
shall be freely transfer3~:e. 

(6) The investruen:s made in accordance w~th the laws 
and regulations of the Contracting Party in whose 
territory they ar9 ~ndertaken. enjoy the full 
protection of this Agr~ement. 



.~=t~.::: 1 ~ 3 

(1) Each Contracting Party s~al: ap~l: to investments 
in its territory by in'/~:;tors of the cber 
Contracting Party a tre?t~er.t which is ~c less 
favourable than tha~ accorded to investments by 
investors 0: third States. 

(2) Notwithstanding the provisions of Paragraph (1) 
of this Article, a Contracting party 

(a) which has concluded or may conclude an agreement 
regarding the formation of a customs union, a common 
market or a free-trade area, or 

(b) which has concluded a multilateral agreement on 
economic co-operation for mutual economic assistance, 

shall be f~ee to grant more favourable treatment to 
investments by investors of the State or States which 
are also parties to the aforesaid agreements, or by 
investors of some of these States. 

(3) The provisions of Paragraph (1) of this Article 
shall not be construed so as to oblige one 
Contracting Party to extend to investors of the other 
Contracting Party the benefit of any treatment, 
preference or privilege resulting from any 
international agreement or arrangement relating 
wholly or mainly to ta:ation or any domestic 
legislatior. relating wholly or mainly to taxation. 

Article 4 

Exprooriaticn and Comoensation 

(1) Neither Contracting Party shall take any measures 
depriving, directly or indirectly, an investor of the 
other Contracting Party of an investment unless the 
following conditions are complied with: 

(a) the measures are taken in the public interest and 
under due process of law; 

(b) the measures are distinct and not discriminatory; 
and 



(c) the measures are accompanied by provisions for 
the payment of prompt, adequate and effective 
compensation, which shall be transferable without 
delay in a freely convertible currency. 

(2) The provisions of Paragraph (1) of this Article 
shall also apply to the income from an investment as 
~ell as, in the event of liquidation, to the proceeds 
frlm the liquidation. 

(3) Investors of either Contracting Party who suffer 
losses of their investments in the territory of the 
other Contracting Party due to war or otier armed 
conflict, a state of national emergency, revolt, 
insurrection or riot shall be accorded, ~ith respect 
to restitution, indemnification, compensction or 
other settlement, a treatment which is no less 
favourable than that accorded to investors of any 
thir= State. Resulting payments shall be transferable 
in a freely convertible currency without delay. 

Article 5 

Transfers 

(1) Each Contracting Party shall allow t~e transfer 
in a freely convertible currency of: 

(a) tje c~rrent income accruing from any investment 
by an investor of the other Contracting ?arty, 
incl~~in; in particular, though not e~c~~sively, 
capi tel gains, profit, interests, di.,idencs, 
licenses, roya 1 ties 0 r fees; 

(b) the proceeds from a total or partial liquidation 
of any investment by an investor of the other 
Contr~cting Party; 

(c) funds in repayment of loans related to an 
invest:;!e:-,t; and 

(d) t~e earnings of individuals, not being its 
nationals, who are allcwed to work in connection with 
an investment in its territory. and other amounts 
appropriated for the coverage of expenses connected 
with the management of the investment. 

(2) The Contracting Parties undertake to accord to 
transfers referred to in Paragraph (1) of this 
Article a treatment no less favourable tian that 
accorded to transfers originating from investments 
made cy i~vestors of any third State. 



(3) The tran~fer shall be allowed without delay. 

(4) Any transfer referred to in this Agreement shall 
be effected at the official exchange rate prevailing 
on the day the transfer is made. 

Article 6 

Subrogation 

If a Contracting Party or one of its organs makes a 
payment to any oE its investors under a guarantee it 
has granted in respect of an invest~ent in the 
territory of the other Contracting Party, the latter 
Contracting Party shall, without prejudice to the 
rights of the former Contracting Party uneer Article 
7, recognize the transfer of any right or title of 
such an investor to the former Contracting Party or 
its organ and the subrogation of the former 
Contracting Party or its organ to any such right or 
title. 

Ar~icle 7 

Dis~utes Eetween Contractinc P3rtie~ 

(1) Any dispute between the Contracting Parties 
concerning the interpretation or application of this 
Agreement shall, if possible, be settled by 
negotiations between the Governments of the 
Contracting Parties. 

(2) If the dispute cannot thus be settlec within si~ 
months, following the date on which such negotiations 
were requested by either Contracting Party, it shall 
at the request of either Contracting Party be 
submitted to an arbitration tribunal. 

(3) The arbitration tribunal shall be set up from 
case to case, each Contracting Party appointing one 
member. These two members shall then agree upon a 
national of a third State as their chairman, to be 
appointed by the Gcvernments of the two Contracting 
Parties. The members shall be appointed within two 
months, and the chairman within four months, from the 
date either Contracting Party has advisee the other 
Contracting Party of its wish to submit the dispute 
to an arbitration tribunal. 



(4) If the time limits referred to in Paragraph (3) 
of this Article have not been complied with, either 
Contracting Party may, in the absence of any other 
relevant arrangement, invite the President of the 
International Court of Justice to make the necessary 
appointments. 

(5) If the President of the International Court of 
Justice is prevented from discharging the function 
provided for in Paragraph (4) of this Article or is a 
national of either Contracting Party, the 
Vice-President shall be invited to make the necessary 
appointments. If the Vice-President is praventad from 
discharging the said function or is a national of 
either Contracting Party, the most senior member of 
the Court who is not incapacitated or a national of 
either Contractin~ Party shall be invited to make the 
necessary appointments. 

(6) The arbitration tribunal shall reach its cecision 
by a majority of votes, the decision being final and 
binding on t~e Contracting Parties. Each Contracting 
Party sha~l bear the cost of the memcer appointed by 
that Contracting Party as well as the costs for its 
representation in the arbitration proceedings; the 
cost of the chairman as well as any other costs shall 
be borne in equal parts by the two Contracting 
Parties. The arbitration tribunal may, however, in 
its decision direct that a higher proportion of costs 
shall be borne by one of the Contracting Parties. In 
all other respects, the procedure of the arbitration 
tribunal shall be determined by the tribunal itself. 

A:ticle 8 

DisDutes between an Investor and a Cont!!ctina Partv 

(1) Any dispute concerning an investment between one 
of the Contracting Parties and an investor of the 
ether Ccntracting Party concerning the interpretation 
or application of this Agreement shall, if possible, 
be set~led amicably. 

(2) If the dispute cannot thus be settled within si~ 
months following the date, on which the dispute has 
been raised by either party, it shall at the request 
of either party be submitted to arbitration for a 
definiti7e settlement. 



(3) ~o~ the arbitration procedure shall be applied 
the Arb trotion Rul2s of the United Nations 
Cor.uniss cn on International Trade Law (UNCIT?AL), as 
adopted by the General Assembly on 15 December 1976. 

(4) In the event of both Contracting Parties becoming 
parties to the Washington Convention of 18 March 1965 
on the Settlement of Investment Disputes bet~een 
States and Nationals oE Other States, the dis?~te may 
upon req~est of the investor be submitted to the 
International Center for Settlement of Investment 
Disputes (ICSIO). Each Contracting Fa:ty hereby 
consents to submit any such dispute for settlement 
under the s~id Washington Convention. 

Article 9 

Anolication of National and Internatione~ Law 

This Agreement shall in no way restrict the rights 
and benefits which an investor of one Contracting 
Party enjoys under national or international law in 
the territory of the other Contrac~ing Party. 

Article 10 

Aoolicat~on of the Aareeme~t 

This Agreement shall apply to all investments, 
whether made cefore or after its entry into coree, 
but shall not apply to any dis?ute concerning an 
investment ',oI'hich arose, or any claim concer:l:na an 
investment which was settled before its ent:y into 
force. 

".rticle 11 

(1) This Agreemen: shall enter into force on the day 
the Governments of the two Contracting Parties notify 
each other that their constitutional recuirements for 
the entry into force of this Agreement have ceen 
fulfi lled. 

(2) This Agreement sha~l remain in force for a period 
of twenty years. Thereafter it shall remain in force 
until the ezpiration of twelve months E~cm the date 



that either Contracting Party in writing notifies the 
other Contracting Party of its decision to terminate 
this Agreement. 

(3) In respect of invest~ents made prior to the date 
when the notice of termination of this Agreement 
becomes effective, the provisions of Article~ 1 to 10 
shall remain in force for a further geriod c~ twenty 
years from that date. 

In witness whereof the undersigned, duly authorized 
to this effect, have signed this Agreement. 

Done at Stockholm on 8 September 1993 
in duplicate in the Swedish, Vietnamese and English 
languages, the three te~ts being equally authentic. 
In case of divergence of interpretation the E~glish 
te~t shall, however, prevail. 

For the 
the 

Government of 
dam of Sweden 

/ 
For the Government of 
the Socialist Renublic 
of Vietnam -

--I: . 

~"~L;L--


